
Wednesday, June 1, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s reading (Tobias 
3:7-23) Sara and Tobias were guided in prayer by the 
Archangel Raphael so that the demon, who killed her 
previous seven husbands, would be cast out.  The prayer 
before their marriage focused their love of God on the 
marriage for children and not for earthly lust.  They 
followed the instructions of the angel and the demon was 
unable to kill Tobias.  There are two lessons in this 
reading.  The one is to recognize that there are demons in 
the world where some people by their invitations have 
enabled obsessions and possessions by evil spirits.  To rid 
demons from people I told My apostles that they require 
prayer and fasting.  Call on Me and My angels and we will 
come to your aid to cast these demons from you.  The other 
lesson for newlyweds is to also place their marriage in the 
hands of God to bless them with children, but not just 
through earthly lust.  Children should be conceived in true 
love and be brought up by loving parents.  Then the 
children will see this love environment and they will love 
Me and their parents as well.  Such a joyful marriage will 
also bring joy to the couple’s parents who will rejoice to 
see their grandchildren.  I am love and I wish all families 
could have love in their hearts for Me and themselves.” 
 
Wednesday, June 1, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the population on the earth 
has been increasing at a faster rate then ever before.  It 
is just a matter of time until your food supplies, your 
fresh water, and air to breathe will become harder to 
support more population.  Wars and shortages of these 
necessities of life could become more threatening to parts 
of the world, especially in the third world areas.  Death 
from diseases and wars could reach a proportion to 
stabilize the population growth.  It is very possible that 
a world famine could break out at any time.  The fear of 
finding enough food to survive could also create a scene of 
groups killing to obtain food.  This is one of the signs 
that will occur that will mean it is time to call on Me  
and your angels to go to My refuges.  There My angels will 
feed you My Manna and provide you with water and meat.  
Food will be multiplied to satisfy everyone’s needs so 
there will be no fear of starving.  It will be the evil 
ones who will be trying to steal souls for Satan that will 
be the most danger.  Again call on My help and My angels to 
protect your souls from sin and temptations.  I assure you 
that I will bring a swift victory over the evil ones who 



will be chained in hell.  By knowing who is the victor, you 
can be confident in being part of the winning team of My 
faithful remnant.” 
 
Thursday, June 2, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel  focuses on the 
Two Great Commandments of love of God and love of neighbor.  
Even though this law may sound simple at first, it also 
poses responsibilities in carrying out this love.  It means 
that I must be first in your life before any worldly 
desires or idols.  It means you will be obligated to share 
your time and wealth with Me and others.  The hardest is to 
follow My Will over your own desires.  You will always have 
free will, but I am asking you to submit to following My 
agenda.  Love is a sharing of yourself with Me and others.  
It is a giving of oneself freely to bring comfort to 
others, even at your own expense.  This love also has its 
rewards and you are seeing this beginning of your climb up 
the stairway to heaven.  It is an uphill struggle, but it 
is a labor of love that you are willing to suffer to gain 
eternal life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you witness My tomb in 
the Holy Sepulcher Church in Jerusalem, you are identifying 
with My death on the cross.  All of you are also called to 
die as a consequence of Adam’s sin.  But I am the new Adam 
and because of My blood sacrifice as the Lamb of God, all 
of you are redeemed to new life in the Spirit after your 
death.  This is My promise to those who are faithful to Me 
during their lives.  Just as I suffered, all of you are 
called to carry your own crosses and suffer through the 
trials of this life.  Call on Me in good times and bad 
times to help you endure this life.  The promise of eternal 
life that I offer for My faithful should give you 
confidence, even through death, that one day you will be 
resurrected to heaven in My footsteps.  So have no fear of 
the evil ones and rejoice in My victory over sin and death.  
After the tribulation you will again see My victory over 
the evil ones and share in My Era of Peace, and then the 
glory of heaven.”    
 
Friday, June 3, 2005: (Sacred Heart of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, every time that you give 
praise and glory to Me, you are also praising God the 
Father and God the Holy  Spirit as well.  Today’s feast 
honors My Sacred Heart.  When you honor one Person in God, 
you honor all Three in the Blessed Trinity.  That is why 
you are seeing this image of a triangle followed by My 



Sacred Heart image.  From the letters of St. John you are 
reading always about the love of God for His people.  St. 
John made it very clear in his writings that I was the 
Second Person of God in the Blessed Trinity.  The picture 
of My Sacred Heart is also a symbol of My love for mankind, 
and how I witnessed  My love for you in offering up My life 
on the cross so all of you could be saved.  My love for you 
is unconditional because you are My creations.  You can 
witness your love for Me in your prayers and good deeds.  
Your witness of love for Me also is an example to others 
for their own conversions.  I thank all of you for showing 
your love for Me, especially on this feast day of My Sacred 
Heart.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing Me welcoming 
you to come to Me so I can share Myself with you in Holy 
Communion.  Receiving Me in My Blessed Sacrament is your 
delight to share My love most intimately with you.  For 
those, who love Me dearly in My Real Presence, you can 
visit Me often at Adoration or in My tabernacle.  Bring Me 
your troubles and you will find rest in Me.  My Heart is 
still suffering from the rejection of Me in your sins.  But 
My mercy is being poured out on all souls who come to Me in 
Confession that are seeking My forgiveness.  Rejoice in My 
love for each of your souls.  Tonight you are honoring the 
Two Hearts of My Sacred Heart and the Immaculate Heart of 
Mary.  I call all of you to join with our hearts as one.”  
 
Saturday, June 4, 2005: (The Immaculate Heart of Mary) 
 Mary said: “My dear children, I am asking all of you 
to pray for all the priests, nuns, and hierarchy in leading 
the faithful to heaven.  Now more than ever it is more 
difficult to lead a holy life with all of the modern 
world’s temptations.  Even more so it is difficult for the 
religious to maintain their vocations.  Pray constantly for 
your priests and nuns to be even strong in their faith.  My 
dear children also need to lead holy lives and remain 
faithful to your vocations of married life or single life.  
Pray your rosaries daily and keep close to both of our 
hearts in your actions.  Share your faith and love with us 
and all of those around you.  Then once you have lived your 
lives of faith, my Son will call you home to your reward in 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this evil eye of Satan is how 
he is attacking My faithful, but fear not because I have 
conquered sin and death on the cross.  I am calling all of 
My faithful to seek My refuges in this coming struggle with 
Satan and the Antichrist in the tribulation.  My Blessed 



Mother has been called the refuge of sinners and her places 
of apparition will truly be the physical refuges for 
protection and all of your needs.  Near the end of the 
tribulation you will see My Blessed Mother’s Triumph as she 
crushes the head of Satan.  You will also see My Triumph as 
well in My Great Chastisement and My angels will chain the 
evil ones in hell.  Even now when you call on My Blessed 
Mother’s protection in praying the rosary and wearing her 
scapular, she will place her mantle of protection all 
around you and at the refuges.  You have the joy of seeing 
our Two Hearts joined as one and we love all of you so 
much. We are sending our graces and blessings over you 
every time you share with Me at Mass and when you share 
with us in prayer.  My Blessed Mother is the Mediatrix of 
all graces that come to My faithful.  Rejoice with My 
Blessed Mother as you celebrate this feast of her 
Immaculate Heart.” 
 
Sunday, June 5, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading (Hosea 
6:3-6) there is word of the rains coming to enrich the soul 
and let the crops prosper.  This grace of nourishing 
moisture is the life of the soil and it gives life to those 
who drink the water and eat the crops that are produced.  
Just as My rain comes over all of you, so My mercy and My 
graces are showered  over everyone as well.  In today’s 
Gospel I am not just calling Matthew to follow Me, I am 
asking everyone to drop their sinful habits and come follow 
Me.  I came to free sinners of their sins and not the self-
righteous.  All of you are sinners and you are in need of 
My graces and My forgiveness.  Once you accept that you are 
a sinner and want to seek My forgiveness for offending Me 
in your sins, then your heart is open to My forgiveness in 
absolution of the priest in Confession.  Coming to Me in 
Confession is a way of humbling your pride and admitting 
your need of My grace.  You have a choice to accept or 
reject My grace.  See that I am the Great Healer both of 
physical ills and spiritual healing of souls overcome with 
sin.  So as you open your hearts to Me, My graces can rain 
down on you and nourish your souls as the ground is 
nourished with rain.  Those, who receive Me worthily in 
Holy Communion, again receive the grace of My very Presence 
in your soul.  Rejoice, you sinners, who have seen the 
Light, and follow Me in everything you do.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are again sharing My 
Stations of the Cross in the work that you do for Me.  Many 
would shy away from your mission, but your mission is a 



labor of love to save souls.  Just as I had to suffer 
carrying My Cross, My faithful should call on Me to help 
you in carrying your crosses.  Trust in My help and you 
will be able to endure all of your trials.  These grounds 
are testimony to a beautiful refuge complete with a  spring 
of water.  The flowing spring in the vision represents the 
ongoing protection that I bring to this site of holy ground 
and My Blessed Mother’s apparitions.  This consecrated 
ground will be a refuge for all of My little ones as you 
will be searching for My protection.  All of those, who 
come here, will receive graces from  Me and My Blessed 
Mother.” 
 
Monday, June 6, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, what you are seeing in the 
vision is a daily number of souls coming at conception and 
a daily number of souls leaving this earth at death.  This 
process has been going on since I created Adam and Eve.  
Some souls live only a short life, while others live into 
old age.  For every soul you are appointed a day of 
creation at conception and a day of death.  Most people do 
not realize how many souls are conceived and how many die 
each day. It is your own individual soul that is most 
important to you, and you need to have your soul in grace 
so you are always ready for your judgment at death.  If you 
have mortal sin on your soul, you are risking the fires of 
hell.  So pray daily and protect your soul in My sacraments 
so you are ready for heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the time is drawing close when 
you will have to go to My refuges.  Some people are already 
being drawn to build their houses near known refuges of My 
Blessed Mother’s apparitions or places of holy ground.  
Many parents want their children to move back to the 
parents’ hometown, so they can be together for the time of 
tribulation.  This vision of moving a bedspring represents 
how this moving to a safer area is what is needed as soon 
as possible.  Some will be led by their angels at the 
appointed time to the nearest refuge.  Others are already 
making plans as they are led by the Spirit.  Once you 
arrive at My refuges, I will multiply the food, water, and 
meat which you will need to survive.  I will miraculously 
feed and protect My faithful  in the tribulation just as I 
fed the Israelites in the desert and protected them from 
the Egyptians in the Exodus.  In the Exodus it took faith 
to believe in Moses and God to go into the desert with no 
food and water.  In the modern day Exodus during the 
tribulation, it will take even more faith and more miracles 



without access to money in the mark of the beast to feed 
and protect My people.  Have no fear, for the Scriptures 
will be fulfilled and you will see My victory over evil and 
a renewal of the earth in My Era of Peace.” 
 
Tuesday, June 7, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you are torn 
between allegiance to Me and your desire for money and the 
things of the world.  I know the necessities of life in 
food, shelter, and transportation, and I will provide the 
means for survival as I feed the birds of the air. No 
matter wherever you are, you have seen how I provided for 
you in faith.  It is unfortunate that man strives for more 
than he needs because you have little faith that I can 
provide for your daily needs.  Those, who pray for My help, 
will find jobs enough to provide for your families.  Money 
and possessions fulfill a certain need, but do not make 
them gods or idols in themselves.  They are only a means to 
an end and not an end in themselves.  Many spend all of 
their time with multiple jobs to be rich in earthly things  
instead of being rich in heavenly things.  Earthly wealth 
cannot buy you heaven, and it is better to depend on Me 
than on your wealth.  You also have a heavenly wealth in 
the gift of your faith in Me.  This Light in the vision 
represents the Light of your faith that should be shared 
with others, and do not put it under a bushel basket in not 
using it.  Remember how I told you that you may be the only 
one that could bring the faith to a person that you meet in 
public.  If you fail to share your faith, some may miss the 
opportunity to have their souls saved in My grace.  Your 
good example in prayerful daily living also can help lead 
souls closer to Me.  As I told you to love Me, you must 
also love your neighbor by sharing your faith with them.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you in the 
Scriptures that I go to prepare a place for everyone of My 
faithful.  I also told you that there are many mansions 
indicating multiple levels of heaven.  The table and chairs 
are set for My Banquet, but I have not yet set the table 
for the last judgment day.  You will see the first will be 
last, and the last will be first because of their humility.  
The proud and the self-righteous will be found wanting, 
while My faithful remnant will receive their reward at My 
Wedding Table.  Rejoice that you have been invited because 
all heaven rejoices over every soul that is saved.” 
 
Wednesday, June 8, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, these symbols of 



drums and pictures of American Indians is how they are many 
times communicating about their original claims to lands 
that were taken by the white men.  There is talk of 
reservations and certain tax privileges, but it is hard  at 
this time to relinquish land being occupied and paid for 
over many years.  These claims over land have been an age 
old problem that has caused wars, as possession of land has 
given way to the strongest with arms.  This same dispute 
over land is seen even in Israel and now in the areas of 
war.  Wars and struggles for control of land will continue 
as long as greed and power occupy men’s thoughts instead of 
peace and compromise.  Pray for peace in the world and the 
cessation of killing for its own sake.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the spinning red lights are 
both a vision of the Warning that is to come and a picture 
of hell that some will be viewing after their mini-
judgment.  The later darkness of space represents the 
increase in evil during the tribulation.  The mercy of My 
Warning is that you will have a second chance on return to 
your body to change your way of life when you feel the 
guilt of your sins.  If you see hell and you want to change 
the course of your life, you will have the opportunity to 
love Me and your neighbor more.  The evil of the 
tribulation time will be the worst that you have ever seen 
when all the demons from hell will be unleashed.  Pray for 
My grace and help to save your souls from these evil ones.  
Have confidence and trust in My power over evil and you 
will see another victory over sin and evil as at  the 
Exodus.  Prepare your soul with prayer and fasting so you 
will be able to stand up against this evil and be able to 
endure it with My grace.”  
 
Thursday, June 9, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, much of your freedom in 
telephoning anyone or sending financial transactions 
anywhere has been made possible by microwave communications 
using satellites and cell towers on the ground.  Your 
banking and charge systems are all digitized and 
computerized for fast transactions, but this also makes you 
vulnerable to manipulations by smart cards, chips in the 
body, and power outages.  The evil ones will abuse these 
financial controls to try and bring you under their global 
control.  This small rainbow around this satellite in the 
vision means that I will not destroy them until I return in 
victory over evil.  Then My Great Chastisement will destroy 
all the chips, satellites, and cell towers so that the evil 
ones will have no control over anyone.  My  warning to you 



is not to take any chips in your body that would enable the 
evil ones to control your mind.  Do not worship anyone 
except Me, and call on Me in prayer so I will protect your 
soul.  Once you see the world famine, the division in My 
Church, and forced chips in the body, call on Me and I will 
have your guardian angels lead you to the nearest refuge of 
protection.  Otherwise, you could be tortured and martyred 
at the detention centers.  Trust in My power and you will 
have nothing to fear.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this European green building 
represents the power of the central bankers behind the 
European Union.  Even though some member nations are trying 
to refuse to ratify the Constitution of the European Union, 
eventually this group will be needed to compete with 
nations around the world.  This will be one of the first 
blocks to accept one world government where individual 
nations are ruled by a counsel of nations.  This same 
European Union, once ratified, will be ready to accept the 
Antichrist as its joint leader.  The control of chips in 
the body  will soon follow the Antichrist’s declaration.  
Have no fear for I will soon vanquish these evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as the nations of the 
European Union have joined to protect their trade partners, 
so other blocks of nations on the various continents will 
form trade unions for mutual trade benefits.  Once these 
unions have formed and all nations have relinquished their 
individual governments, then the United Nations will join 
these unions as a one world government with the Antichrist 
controlling all the nations of the world.  Once the 
Antichrist is allowed to have full control over the world, 
I will bring My victory over evil with My Great 
Chastisement.  Trust that My power is greater than all of 
the evil ones combined.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, beware of the demonic and evil 
influences of the masons and their New Age teachings which 
will be a part of the European Union’s Constitution.  These 
same leaders will be promoting a one world religion that 
will be taught in all  
of the schools of the world.  The evil ones behind your 
government leaders will try to outlaw all other religions 
except the New Age teachings that will be promoted by the 
United Nations.  You are seeing the evil forces that will 
enable the Antichrist to gain global control.  Just when 
all will seem hopeless, I will bring My Triumph over all 
evil and My faithful will enjoy the Era of Peace as your 
reward.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, many are not aware of how all 
of your information about your identity is stored in two 
main computers in Europe and the United States.  All of the 
scares about identity theft will soon force mandatory chips 
in the body for security and prevention of loss.  Those, 
who refuse chips in the body, will be considered outlaws 
with no means to buy and sell.  This is why My faithful 
must refuse to take chips in the body and seek My 
protection in My refuges.  Those, who refuse My refuges, 
will suffer in the detention centers. Call on My help and 
that of your guardian angels to protect your souls from the 
evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, judgment time is coming 
quickly and you will see Me separate the evil ones on one 
side to be placed in hell, while My faithful will soon gain 
heaven.  By the actions of your life you are choosing 
either hell by lack of love, or heaven by loving Me and 
your neighbor.  Your first preview of your judgment will be 
seen in the Warning.  This will be a chance for you to 
convert your ways of sin to My ways.  All, who by their own 
free will choose to follow Me, will find their reward in 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some of My faithful 
who will have to suffer in prisons for not following the 
ways of the Antichrist.  Some will be beheaded as martyrs 
for the faith as examples to the rest.  If you should be 
tested in this manner, be willing to die for your faith 
than accept anything from the Antichrist.  Refuse to look 
into his eyes and pray much for the Holy Spirit to speak 
through you.  Those, who are martyred for My Name’s sake, 
will become instant saints and you will have your reward in 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of faith, this attack of the 
demons upon My elect will be the worst evil that you will 
ever experience as a human.  Temptations and physical 
torture will be very hard to resist by My elect.  But 
remember that My power is greater than the demons.  My 
faithful must cling to My Real Presence in My Eucharist and 
spiritual communion to have the spiritual strength to 
resist the demons.  Call out in My Name for your protection 
and My angels will be at your side.  Trust in Me even in 
hopeless cases and I will save your souls.” 
 
Friday, June 10, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are concerned where to 
find refuges from the evil ones that will be testing you, 
but trust in your guardian angels to lead you there.  Even 



some may be led to caves for protection.  You will need 
warm clothes both for winter and the cool caves.  You may 
need to take some bedding that will lift you off the cold 
wet ground.  Cots or tents may be valuable for living 
conditions.  I will see that you have water, bread, and 
meat at your refuges.  Many of the worldly people will 
think that it is foolishness to refuse chips in the body 
and smart cards for buying and selling.  It is the goal of 
the Antichrist to make as many people as possible be 
dependent on him for food, money, and jobs.  When you are 
forced to go to My refuges for protection, you will be 
outcasts from the society that wishes to worship the 
Antichrist and worldly possessions.  You have but one God 
in Me, and do not give up your faith in Me even if it means 
giving up your life in martyrdom.  Your physical body of 
this life will pass on, but your soul lives on forever, as 
it is immortal.  That is why your soul is your most 
important gift and you need to guard it from sin and 
temptations.  You will suffer rejection and persecution as 
I did on earth, but have trust in Me in prayer and I will 
give you My peace through all of your trials.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many traditional holy objects 
such as statues and pictures of God and the saints are 
being removed from My churches.  Others that have been 
taken out are Communion rails, large crucifixes on the 
altar, and tabernacles in the center.  The vision of 
stained glass windows is another sign of the older 
churches.  Modernism has so crept into My churches and 
liturgies that it is hard to sense the ‘Sacred’ or true 
reverence for My Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.  
All of these signs of God and the saints gave an 
inspiration to follow My life and the saints as examples.  
If My tabernacles are not placed in a spot of importance, 
how can My faithful genuflect to Me, nor see how everyone 
should give reverence to My Blessed Sacrament?  If I truly 
came in the flesh before you, would you give Me as much 
respect as you do for My tabernacles.  It is truly Me 
present before you, so you should worship and adore Me 
often as My saints and angels do everyday.  This is an evil 
time and you should be struggling to build up My Church 
instead of tearing it apart piece by piece.  Let love in 
your souls reach out to Me in your actions and give good 
example to the children in your prayers and your reverence 
for Me in My Blessed Sacrament.  Give good example also in 
coming to Mass and Confession frequently.” 
 
Saturday, June 11, 2005: 



 Jesus said: “My people of America, this collapsing 
baseball stadium in the vision represents your collapsing 
morals and how they are causing your economic and military 
collapse as well.  The moral decay in your country can be 
seen in your abortions, divorce, fornication, homosexual 
acts, cloning, birth control, and all of your killings.  
All sin requires a price to pay for the reparation due for 
that sin.  There is individual sin which each person is 
held accountable for.  There is also national sin as a 
result of your abuses in law to allow abortions, homosexual 
marriages, and pornography.  Your movies and TV programming 
allow nudity, violence, and swearing to degrade the morals 
of your adults and your children.  By your society allowing 
these sinful acts and lifestyles, your country will have to 
accept the consequences of your actions.  A family setting 
with a married wife and husband represent only a third of 
your households.  This has a damaging effect on the 
children which just adds to the problem with little 
teaching of faith and morals.  This is why you have fewer 
and fewer people coming to church and your prayer groups.  
Your people are more in love with their pleasures and 
possessions than they are in love with Me.  But the wages 
of sin are death and destruction, and that is what will be 
coming over your country.  Pray for America and that your 
laws will be more God-centered than man-centered.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  when I called St. Peter from 
catching fish, I told him that from now on, he would be a 
fisher of men. (Matt. 4:19) As I met My disciples in 
Galilee after the Resurrection, I told My apostles to go 
out to all the nations of the world and spread My Word of 
the Gospel. (Matt. 28:19) The most important part of the 
Gospel is love of God and love of neighbor as yourself.  I 
showed all of you My love by dying for all of your sins on 
the cross.  Man can best understand love in the love of a 
faithful wife and husband.  This love is not just sensual, 
but a true desire to give of yourself for the other.  There 
is the agape love of a man for his God that is what I truly 
desire from everyone.  This love, just like in marriage, 
means that you will also love Me and do what I wish for 
your soul.  My desire is that you should be willing to give 
everything that you have over to Me-your spouse, your 
family, your soul, and all of your possessions.  This is 
the total consecration  of all that you are to Me so that 
nothing will come between us to separate you from Me.  Once 
you are given over to Me, I can mold you and use you to 
bring souls to Me by your teaching.  All of you are called 
to be missionaries and prophets and go forth into the world 



to save souls.  Those, who truly have accepted this noble 
task, will be rewarded greatly in heaven.  The souls that 
you have saved will pray much for your salvation as well.  
Be willing to say ‘yes’ to My mission without any 
reservation or looking back.” 
 
Sunday, June 12, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who were ready for your 
latest power failure, had plenty of light.  I have told you 
before to have mechanical powered lights so you do not have 
to rely on batteries that deteriorate with time if they are 
not rechargeable.  You also learned the lesson of the wise 
virgins to have oil for your lamps to burn.  Oil is also 
necessary to be in your lamp so you can light the fuel 
saturated wick.  Once you have a light source in the dark, 
then you need to place it in a central place to benefit the 
most from the light.  I am the Light in the darkness of the 
evil of your generation.  In the readings you are seeing 
the calling of My twelve apostles to their mission with Me.  
Everyone is given their own mission in life which only you 
can carry out with the gifts that I have given you.  My 
prophets and messengers have a special calling to send My 
messages  out to everyone so that all can hear the Word of 
God and hopefully keep it in their hearts.  It is 
everyone’s responsibility to present My Word to those who 
have not heard it, but it is the free will choice of those 
who hear it and take it to heart in acceptance of My love.  
Do not be afraid to speak out in My Name to witness My 
Gospel even to those sinners who do not want to hear your 
message.  All of those, who proclaim My Word, will receive 
their reward in heaven.” 
 
Monday June 13, 2005: (St. Anthony of Padua) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the lesson about being a 
beacon or light of faith is represented again in this 
vision of an old street light.  The image of an old light 
means that this is an old and repeated message of sharing 
your faith and My Gospel message with others.  It is not 
easy to speak out in public of the bad morals of your evil 
society.  It is even more difficult to keep repeating My 
message of truth when you know the majority of the people 
do not want to hear My message.  When you speak out in My 
Name, you will always risk persecution and being ridiculed.  
You witness My Word in your speech and in your good 
actions.  Do not be afraid to speak out because you are 
fulfilling your responsibility to try and bring souls to 
Me.  Sinners may convert when they see your love and 



persistence to reach out to save them.  When sinners 
witness how you love people in your life, they may desire 
to have faith in Me also as the source of your joy.  When I 
ask you to turn the other cheek if you are struck on one 
cheek, you know this is an act of love even for your 
persecutors.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good to offer 
hospitality in serving your friends and relatives.  Many 
times inviting people into your house is a way of 
expressing love and friendship.  Sharing your time with 
each other helps to keep good ties with those that you 
love.  You have seen many examples of hospitality in the 
Scriptures.  My Blessed Mother went to help her cousin in a 
later life pregnancy.  You saw Me wash the feet of My 
apostles to give them an example of how to serve the rest.  
When you serve Me, you are serving My faithful in their 
needs.  Reach out in love to share your time, treasure, and 
talent with your neighbor and your reward will be great in 
heaven.  Just as you give of what you have, remember to be 
thankful to Me for your gifts and thankful to those who 
help you in this world’s needs as well.” 
 
Tuesday, June 14, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I want you 
to love everyone, even those who are difficult to love 
without any discrimination.  You are to love the poor, the 
homeless who may have a less desirable appearance, the 
handicapped, those of other races and faiths, and even your 
enemies who may persecute you or have hurt you physically.  
This is one of the most difficult teachings that I ask of 
My faithful.  I love everyone because I have created you, 
but I call all of you to be perfect in your love as My 
heavenly Father is perfect.  This is another part of My 
unconditional love that I wish all of My followers could 
imitate.  In your desire to do good deeds, do them for even 
strangers and not just for your friends and relatives.  By 
your reaching out to everyone in the world, you are adding 
love and taking away some of the hate in people.  As you 
pray for peace in the world, you can help by adding your 
love in your daily actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have talked to you many 
times of how I give each person a special mission in life 
that only they can achieve with the unique talents that I 
give to that person.  I never give you a mission to be rich 
or famous in this world in terms of worldly things.  Some 
may fulfill their mission well enough that they receive 
awards, patents, or money, and they may become rich or 



famous accidentally.  But do not seek wealth or fame as an 
end or god in themselves.  Affluence and fame can make it 
harder to find heaven if you are admiring yourself and not 
loving and worshiping Me.  Money and fame are passing away 
and they will not help you get to heaven by themselves.  
That is why sharing your wealth and your faith with others 
will gain you heavenly treasure which is more valuable than 
earthly treasure.  Seeking heavenly things is far better 
for your soul than chasing after elusive wealth and 
fleeting fame.  Be more concerned with pleasing Me and 
loving Me than seeking your own earthly pleasures.  The 
more you focus on earthly things, the less time you will 
have to share with Me.” 
 
Wednesday, June 15, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the three landings on this 
stairway represent three lessons  on almsgiving, prayer, 
and fasting which you need to work on as you work toward 
your perfection.  The main lesson is to not do good works 
just for show, but to do them secretly so you can gain 
merit in heaven rather than on earth which will not help 
your soul. (Matt. 6:1-18) Remember that I look at the 
intent of your heart in why you are doing things.  If you 
do these things for your own benefit, your reward will be 
on earth, but if you do them for love of others, your 
reward will be in heaven.  In regard to almsgiving it is 
better to give anonymously than looking for men to thank 
you.  Also do not give begrudgingly or just out of duty, 
but be a cheerful giver in doing it out of love and not 
just a tax write-off.  Prayer should also be done privately 
without bragging how many rosaries that you do each day.  
Pray for the best for your soul and that of other souls as 
you direct your intentions.  When  you fast, do not let 
others know what you are doing, but let it be a supplement 
to your prayers.  Prayer and fasting together are very 
powerful in ridding evil influences and even addictions.  
These three lessons are a very important part of your 
spiritual life, and if used properly, they can help you 
greatly on your path to heaven.”  
 
Wednesday, June 15, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you may be asked to 
assist someone when your skills may be needed to solve 
their problem.  When you have an opportunity to help 
someone, it should be spontaneous that you should be 
willing to help without worrying about your time or 
inconvenience.  As long as you are able to do it, move 



forward out of love and friendship.  Once you have 
successfully completed the job, your payment is the 
appreciation of the person and your sense of joy that you 
could provide a service to someone.  Just as you have 
helped someone, there may be times when someone could help 
you in a job they are better skilled at than you.  Then 
your helping someone is repaid by someone returning that 
favor in your need.  By helping each other, then many of 
your problems can be solved even at nominal cost.  Love and 
friendship are beautiful qualities to have with those 
around you.  Doing good deeds can have many rewards both on 
earth and in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, June 16, 2005: 
 God the Father said: “I AM is looking down on all of 
My creatures, and your sins of abortion and your sins of 
the flesh disgust Me.  When I destroyed the unfaithful in 
Noah’s time and the unfaithful in Sodom and Gomorrah, they 
were just as wanton in their sins as the people of today on 
earth.  If it were not for the just souls praying for the 
rest, I would have destroyed this generation long ago.  You 
have today the Gospel of the prayer to Me that My Son gave 
you in the ‘Our Father’.  Continue to send as much prayer 
as possible to storm heaven because My scales of justice 
are weighing heavily against the sins of the earth.  I will 
not destroy the earth at this time, but I will be testing 
you with many dramatic natural disasters to get your 
attention.  The latest earthquakes and tsunami are just the 
beginning of the chastisements that I will be sending upon 
the earth.  Repent now while you have time, or you could be 
swept away by Satan and the Antichrist.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times I criticized the 
Scribes and Pharisees for putting many burdens of earthly 
practices on the people while they themselves did not lift 
a finger to help them.  I warned the people to listen to 
the words of the Law, but not to follow how they practiced 
it.  They had many practices where if you swore by the 
temple, it meant nothing, but if you swore by the money of 
the temple, you were obligated.  Remember in your religious 
practices that you should follow the spirit of the Law more 
than the very letter of the Law.  I came to not deny any 
part of the Law, but to fulfill it.  Put your trust in Me 
and not in your money.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you are looking for a 
Catholic Church, you look for a cross because My Church was 
founded on Me as the cornerstone who died for everyone on 



the cross.  That is why it is good also to have a large 
crucifix on the altar so you can focus on Me and see how 
much I love all of you enough to die for you.  My cross is 
also an example of how you must suffer in this life by 
carrying your own crosses.  Call on Me in prayer and I will 
help you to endure all of the hardships in your life.  
Bring Me into your hearts and souls often at all of your 
Masses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these prison bars around My 
tabernacle represent how I am sometimes a prisoner inside.  
Every time you share with Me in Adoration, you are 
releasing Me so everyone can see Me and give Me your praise 
and worship.  Prayer in a group before My Blessed Sacrament 
will gain many graces for each person present, and also for 
the parish that you are in.  Make an extra effort to pray 
in front of Me in Adoration wherever I am available  to you 
in driving distance.  All of My adorers are My special 
faithful whom I will always protect from the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil of war even destroys 
beautiful churches because the evil one despises all that 
is holy.  Even without war, the evil ones want to remove 
all that is holy from My churches.  Strive to keep My 
tabernacles visible to genuflect to them.  Keep My 
crucifixes visible on the altar, and place pictures and 
statues of Me and the saints in the church so the people 
can imitate our lives.  Stay close to Me in prayer and My 
sacraments so you can always be focused on loving Me and 
loving your neighbor as yourself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I invited all of My apostles 
to follow Me, but I did not tell them that most of them 
would be martyred for My Name’s sake.  It is difficult to 
follow Me in obedience to My laws which many times are 
against human nature.  It is even more difficult to imagine 
yourself possibly being martyred for believing in Me.  But 
if you give up everything to Me in your consecration, it is 
like being a dry martyr when you are persecuted for 
believing in Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there were some kings in Egypt 
who aspired to live eternal lives on this earth.  No matter 
how man tries to preserve his body, even with cryogenic 
freezing methods, you will never experience eternal life on 
this earth.  Immortality can only be found in your soul and 
in nothing of a mortal or earthly nature.  That is why it 
is so important to protect your soul from mortal sin and 
frequently confess your sins in Confession to keep it pure.  
You do not know when I will call you home, so do not risk 
going to hell with mortal sin on your soul.  Real eternity 



will be with your soul so choose to be with Me in the glory 
of heaven than in the eternal flames of hell with Satan.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, beware of those who rule over 
you in the seats of power in each country.  No matter how 
noble their words, the people of money are controlling 
their every action.  The evil masons and central bankers 
are only interested in power and they will do anything to 
preserve that power including killing in wars or whatever 
else will gain them money.  Your only true Ruler is Me 
because I will never deceive you and I will always love 
you.  But I am a jealous God and I do not want you to 
worship any other gods or idols before Me.  I ask you to be 
faithful in loving Me and you will see your eternal reward 
in heaven.” 
 
Friday, June 17, 2005: (Last day of school, closing of St. 
John’s) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as with St. Paul, you will see 
many trials and hardships on the sea of life, but you must 
trust in your Lord to endure through all of them.  You will 
face much change and many new beginnings in the many stages 
of your life, but do not let uncertainty and fear rule your 
life.  Ask for My help and I will help walk you through 
each trial like a mother leads you on your first day of 
school.  When you may start college, I will be there to 
help you study.  When you start your first job, I will help 
you succeed in your work.  If you should get married, I 
will provide for having children and taking care of your 
family.  You may have concerns with having enough money to 
get you through life, but put your trust in Me and you will 
be provided for.  Even as you approach death and a new life 
in the Spirit, trust in Me and My sacraments of love and 
you will be given enough grace to gain heaven.  By letting 
Me lead you through life in faith, you will not have any 
fears nor anxieties.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this message is all about how 
you spend your time on this earth and how you need to slow 
down the pace of your living.  If you were able to go back 
in time fifty years ago and look at a small clip of how 
people lived in each decade, you would see how fast paced 
your living is right now.  For those knowledgeable about 
computer speed, your speed of your microchips has greatly 
incremented just as your society has sped up.  In today’s 
world you have more distractions,  and entertainment 
consumes more of your free time.  If you slow down your 
fast paced living, you could see that you are here more to 
serve Me than just yourself.  A simpler life would leave 



more time for Me in prayer.  Try doing a few things well 
for Me, and you will accomplish more with Me than your 
attempts at many unfinished  things of curiosity.  Leave 
some free time in your life for Me each day, and you will 
have some moments to thank Me for what you have and time to 
adore Me as well as give Me your petitions.  Do not just 
come to Me when you are in trouble, but show your 
consistent love for Me every day.  Then when you come to Me 
at your judgment day, you will not be a stranger, but a 
loving friend.  It is better living your life for loving Me 
and your neighbor than selfishly spending all of your time 
on your own pursuits.” 
 
Saturday, June 18, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, if you know and follow the 
truth of My laws, the truth will set you free of your sins.  
When you are addicted to the pleasures of sin, you are a 
captive of your own sins.  That is why to free yourselves, 
you must seek the forgiveness of your sins in Confession 
and convert your life of sin to a life of love.  If you 
truly follow My Commandments out of love for Me and to 
avoid offending Me, you will be living a life of love free 
from following earthly ways.  This vision of the Ten 
Commandments is how I instructed My people to live.  But I 
have come to fulfill the Law by focusing on love of God and 
love of neighbor.  Laws should be seen not just as what you 
should not do, but as how you should give praise to Me out 
of love and help your neighbor out of love.  In the Gospel 
reading there is a continuing thread of trust in Me for 
what you are to eat, drink, and wear.  Many of the worldly 
are constantly struggling and worrying about these things, 
but I know all of your needs and I will provide for you.  
You store up treasures on earth for fear that tomorrow you 
may not find food.  Yet for all of your fears, you cannot 
change what will happen.  Trust in Me because I have not 
let you down in your previous years.  (Matt. 6:33) ‘But 
seek first the kingdom of God and His justice, and all 
these things shall be given you besides.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is all about 
fighting the battle of good and evil so you could choose to 
follow Me in faith.  It takes spiritual courage to step in 
a boxing ring to do battle with the evil ones.  By asking 
My help, I will defend you with My angels against the 
demons.  At one point it may be difficult to choose a life 
of loving Me because you will have to suffer persecution 
while you are being tormented by the devil’s temptations.  
It may appear easier to take the comfortable broad road to 



hell, but the consequences are not worth any earthly 
comforts.  The narrow road to heaven is less traveled 
because it is difficult to struggle against your human 
inclinations to sinful pleasures.  When you choose life, 
you will choose the right path to heaven.  It is only those 
who fail to love that could  choose death on the road to 
hell.  Wake up and repent of your sins while you still have 
time to be saved.”  
 
Sunday, June 19, 2005: (Father’s Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the vision of the European 
Union joining with the United Nations is an image of how a 
one world government is being brought about.  Once the 
individual nations have lost their identity in exchange for 
regional trade groups, it will be very easy for the one 
world people to divide and conquer.  This has occurred in 
the same fashion with Parish Catholic schools when they are 
moved into regional groups.  This tactic of divide and 
conquer is how all of the one world planners work in 
everything.  They destroy a country’s finances with huge 
unpayable  loans and then take control under threat of 
bankruptcy.  Free trade agreements in regions as NAFTA and 
GATT treaties move into common currencies and then into 
regional governments.  Added to this is the individual 
control to attempt to get mandatory chips in everyone’s 
body.  The Antichrist will come on the scene to assume full 
power over all the nations, and he will also be the leader 
of a one world religion that will worship him.  Refuse to 
take any chips in your body.  Refuse to use mandatory smart 
cards, and refuse to worship anyone but Me.  Even if your 
life may be endangered, it is better to die for your faith 
than to rot in hell.  You will be tested greatly to choose 
between Me and your money and earthly comforts.  Just as 
Jeremiah was threatened, the evil ones will abuse you and 
persecute you for speaking out about Me and My laws.  Do 
not be discouraged or frightened for I will protect your 
souls from evil.  Trust and hope in Me and you will receive 
your reward in heaven.”  
 
Monday, June 20, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you die, very few people 
are perfected enough to come to heaven directly.  Even 
though many talk about heaven or wish their loved ones 
would go to heaven, the reality is to pray for their soul 
that they may have been sent at least to purgatory.  Those 
souls, who are found in the lower parts of purgatory, will 
suffer like those in hell, but are promised heaven one day.  



Remember that once you die, you can no longer pray for your 
own soul in purgatory.  Better to have your friends and 
relatives praying for your release from purgatory, 
especially with Masses.  If you have been praying for the 
souls in purgatory, those, that you helped to release that 
are in heaven, will be praying for you as well.  Should 
your deceased relative or friend find themselves in hell, 
your prayers will go to other souls in purgatory so that 
all of your prayers are never wasted.  This is the mercy 
and justice of God how souls are judged, and your soul must 
be perfected to enter heaven.  Leave intentions in your 
will to have Masses said for you to assure your help in 
rising out of purgatory.  Everyone faces this purgation on 
earth or in purgatory  for your perfection.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you to be aware 
of the signs in the sky.  This darkness in the sky during 
the day could have several causes: a volcano, a sand storm, 
smoke from a fire, an asteroid, a comet, or an eclipse of 
the sun.  In any event this darkness is coming and it will 
have an effect on everyone as a sign of the evil that is 
about to befall you.  This will be another sign of the 
coming Warning, as many will be frightened of the source of 
this darkness.  I have told you to have your soul purified 
so you are always ready to meet Me in your judgment.  You 
are seeing many signs of the coming tribulation, and the 
Warning will be the first of the major signs.  Do not be 
afraid of these times of trial for I will give you the 
grace to endure all of them, even though it will seem 
hopeless.  Be patient and you will soon share in My Era of 
Peace and My victory over evil.” 
 
Tuesday, June 21, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading you heard 
of Sodom and Gomorrah and you know My justice that befell 
these towns because of their evil ways.  The vision of 
confessionals is a strong sign of how the people of this 
age need repentance of their sins or worse destruction 
could fall on you as well.  The Gospel reading speaks of 
not judging others and not gossiping that could destroy a 
person’s reputation.  I am the only judge, and be thankful 
that I judge with the mercy of God and not the eye for an 
eye rule of man.  There is also a mention of how few there 
are that seek the narrow road to heaven because it is full 
of suffering and persecution, but it is the only way to 
purify your souls for heaven.  Do not follow the crowd that 
seeks the earthly comforts of the broad road to hell.  Just 
as you have to work hard in this life to survive, so also 



in the spiritual world the lukewarm are spewed from My 
mouth, while those, who love Me and trust in Me, will find 
their reward in heaven, no matter how difficult the road 
may be.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to My refuges, 
there will be many hungry people there expecting something 
to eat.  Just as I multiplied the fish and the loaves of 
bread when I was on the earth, so I shall feed My faithful 
remnant by multiplying whatever food that you have on hand.  
The image of a fast food restaurant is how fast I will 
multiply food so everyone can have something to eat.  You 
will collect the leftovers also and see how gracious I am 
to feed you.  I will provide bread, water, and meat for all 
of My faithful at My refuges.  Do not worry if there will 
be enough food each day, even for many that will come.  All 
of you will be provided a shelter as well.  In the winter I 
will even multiply whatever fuel or light devices that you 
will need.  My Eucharist will always be present so that you 
have Me with you through the whole tribulation.  Just trust 
in Me for protection from the evil ones by My angels, and 
you will be healed of all sicknesses by looking upon My 
luminous crosses in the sky.  You will be giving Me thanks 
and praise every day for all of My gifts for your needs.  
Each person will be obligated to a particular job to help 
the rest.  You will have much more time to pray as I strip 
each of you of all of your earthly desires for possessions.  
With all that I will provide for you, you will have no 
fears and no worries.” 
 
 
Wednesday, June 22, 2005: (St. John Fisher) 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of those, who are faithful 
to My Commandments, pray often, and receive My sacraments, 
are part of My Church by your acceptance of Me into your 
lives.  Today, you are honoring St. John Fisher, even as 
you share the same name of your sister city.  Those, as 
yourself, who have attended your college of the same name, 
can identify even more with this great saint.  He was a man 
of principle and he did not want to condone the king’s 
divorce, nor his power away from Rome.  It is one thing to 
believe in following your faith, but it is another to 
believe strong enough to die for your beliefs.  Even as you 
are in evil times and are about to enter the tribulation, 
many will be persecuted and even martyred for openly 
proclaiming My Gospel and refusing to worship alien gods.  
This will be a true test of your belief in Me whether or 
not you are ready to die for your faith as St. John Fisher 



did.  Those, who die a martyr’s death, will become instant 
saints in My eyes because of your courage in the face of 
persecution.  Today, in most areas you are not threatened 
with your life to spread My Word of the Gospel.  All the 
more reason that you should shout My message from the 
rooftops to bring as many souls as possible to conversion 
of their sinful lives.  Heaven rejoices over one soul that 
is saved, so imagine the joy in heaven when you are 
instruments of bringing souls to eternal life with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you to watch the 
skies for signs or omens of things to come.  I have told 
you also that the comet of chastisement, that would end the 
tribulation, is already on its way.  The vision of this 
white object coming towards the earth is the sign that will 
frighten many on the day of the Warning.  I am not giving 
any date for the Warning, but this sign will arrive before 
the great chastisement.  Many are searching for dates or 
signs of when the Warning will occur, but it is not 
important to know of this date.  Some are already searching 
for when objects will come close to the earth, and for 
dates of the eclipses of the sun.  My Warning will be a 
mercy for all souls to improve your spiritual lives after 
you feel how much you have offended Me with your sins.  Be 
ready to evangelize these souls because it may be their 
last chance to be saved.” 
 
Thursday, June 23, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in years past many of My 
faithful had special devotions to Me, My Blessed Mother, 
and their favorite saints.  Many of your churches are also 
named for these saints.  Unfortunately, in the newer 
churches such saints and statues are no longer present.  
Still many have devotions as the rosary and the Divine 
Mercy Chaplet.  Even some are seeing a renewed interest in 
Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  When you focus on My 
life, that of My Blessed Mother, and the saints, you can 
imitate our holiness in your own lives.   Even if you do 
not see these statues in your churches, you can buy some 
and place them in your prayer rooms.  Some people also have 
secured some relics of the saints that you can display in 
your living room or your prayer room.  Relics should be 
displayed and shared in public instead of keeping them 
hidden away in drawers.  Again reverencing these relics on 
the saints’ very feast day, gives you an added remembrance 
of the glory of My saints who are sharing eternal life with 
Me.  Make a listing of the relics that you have with the 
feast day, so you can have them ready to share with others 



at Mass.  My saints are intercessors of prayer for your 
petitions as they bring your petitions to Me.  Give praise 
and thanks to Me, and honor the saints who will help each 
of you to be saints one day in heaven also.”  
 Later, at St. Thomas More’s Adoration I could see at 
least twelve floating bombs tethered in a submarine.  Jesus 
said: “My people, I am showing you some new technology that 
terrorists could use to bomb your coastal cities.  The 
vision is of many mines that could contain dirty bombs, 
nuclear bombs, or biological bombs.  These are somewhat 
sophisticated devices that could be dropped off with a 
small boat at night.  They could be used to destroy 
aircraft carriers, or damage large cities.  The ship bombed 
in Yemen was from a small suicide boat.  Many of your 
cities are open to such terrorist tactics and they will 
probably attack many cities at once.  Your Homeland Defense 
needs to examine every possible method of attack either 
from above or below the water.  Pray much that your country 
will be protected from such major destruction.”  
 
Friday, June 24, 2005: (Nativity of St. John the Baptist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the vision I am showing you 
the glory of My Real Presence that luminates as a halo all 
around My Host.  No matter how small My consecrated Host 
is, I am there in your midst in My Body and Blood.  
Treasure the moment each time that you receive Me worthily 
in Holy Communion.  I am joined with you intimately with 
your soul until I am consumed in the Host.  This same light 
of holiness all around My Host, also shines all about your 
body and soul for about fifteen minutes.  You are like My 
tabernacle, so treat everyone after Communion as if I were 
present in them as I am.  Today’s feast of the Birth of St. 
John the Baptist is a sign as given in the Canticle of 
Zachariah which is read in Morning Prayer of the Liturgy of 
the Hours.  This is a sign that St. John the Baptist will 
be a herald in the desert for My coming as the Messiah.  
Just as prophets foretold My first coming on earth, so you 
are seeing many prophets and messengers heralding My coming 
again in the end times when Satan and the Antichrist will 
be defeated.  Many marveled at the birth of St. John the 
Baptist, wondering what kind of man he would become.  Now 
in this age many marvel at the prophecies given about My 
coming victory and triumph.  Rejoice, My children, when My 
victory will usher in My Era of Peace where you will see 
the new heavens and the new earth.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many changes coming 
in My Church that many are not expecting.  The physical 



changes show many blank walls with My tabernacles hidden in 
back rooms.  This movement to the left is how My Church is 
becoming more liberal without following the old traditions 
of the Church.  Divisions in My Church have come over 
differing interpretations over Scripture and a reluctance 
by some to follow Church laws and My Commandments.  My law 
is changeless because love of God and love of neighbor is 
My calling to everyone in every era.  Modernism teaches 
constant change for its own sake, and there is also an 
influence coming from a desire to form a one world religion 
based on New Age principles.  Do not worship the Antichrist 
or any other earthly thing.  You are to worship Me only and 
do everything for My greater glory.  If you see New Age 
influences coming into your church, try to change it or 
leave.  The evil ones are trying to remove all that is 
holy, and take away the reverence for My Blessed Sacrament.  
My faithful need to preserve your traditions and do not 
listen to those who want to do away with prayers and 
Adoration.  Show your love for Me always in your actions, 
and you will teach others how obedient they must be to Me.  
You will then receive your reward in heaven for being 
faithful to My Word and My laws.” 
 
Saturday, June 25, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the readings today you are 
witnessing My mercy, My miracles, and the faith of the 
people.  This passage about Abraham in Genesis is a 
fulfillment of My covenant that I would make Abraham a 
father of many nations and descendants.  Even though 
Abraham was advanced in years as was Sarah, his wife, he 
still had faith in My promise.  He believed in the 
impossible that I could do, and later his wife conceived 
his son, Isaac.  In the same way the Roman centurion had 
faith that I could heal his servant.  He even believed that 
I could heal the servant with just My Word from a distance.  
As a result of My many healings, many souls came to believe 
in Me.  Even today there are many who pray and believe that 
I could heal their infirmities.  There are still miracles 
of healing going on today that defy natural happenings.  
These readings are lessons in faith that I can do the 
impossible.  You come to Me with many petitions for 
healing, and you know the power of My Name.  Still you 
accept that it needs to be My Will if someone is to be 
healed.  In the coming tribulation you will be facing a 
battle against the Principalities and Powers of the demons.  
You will be in a spiritual battle and not one of physical 
weapons.  Some will die as martyrs and will become saints, 



but I have promised My protection of your souls and that I 
would provide for your needs, just as I gave Isaac to 
Abraham.  I will fight the evil ones for you just as I 
battled the Egyptians for the Israelites.  Believe and have 
faith in My miracles that I will perform for you at My 
refuges.  It is easier to believe while you are living 
comfortably, but when your life is threatened by 
persecution, you will have to trust completely in Me for 
everything.  Continue in your daily prayers and build up 
your spiritual strength through Me so you will have the 
graces to endure the coming tribulation.”  
 
Sunday, June 26, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to a banquet 
table, you may see how little children need a little higher 
chair to reach the table.  The banquet table represents My 
Eucharistic table when you come to receive Me in Holy 
Communion.  The young children come to Me with a simple 
faith that is innocent and trusting.  Many times I tell you 
that unless you come to Me with a child-like faith, you 
cannot enter the kingdom of heaven.  As you grow older, you 
are many times taken up with the cares of the world more 
than with Me.  As you are growing up, you should make an 
attempt to expand your faith beyond what you first learned 
in grade school.  As you are educated in the skills of the 
world, you should also share your talents and your faith 
with others.  No matter how old you live to be, you should 
never lose your reverence for Me, nor your humility before 
Me and others.  I love each of you unconditionally, so if 
you are to gain heaven, you must love Me without conditions 
in full trust as a child.  Give Me honor, praise, and 
thanks in your daily prayers and give Me all the glory for 
all of your accomplishments.  By living a simpler life 
without spending every moment on worldly things, you will 
have more time to be with your Lord.  You do not have to be 
sophisticated in your faith, or know every chapter and 
verse in the Bible.  Come to Me in simple, humble faith and 
you will be assured a place in eternal life in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the last year or so you 
have seen an unusual number of serious earthquakes over 6.0 
magnitude.  Many of the various plate movements have been 
involved with a majority of these earthquakes under water.  
This increase in the number and severity of earthquakes 
will continue with subsequent loss of life in the more 
populated areas.  The increase in these events are more 
signs to you that you are in the end times.  You are 
continuing to see a loss of life in areas of much sin, as 



these earthquakes are the natural disasters that I am using 
for chastisements.  Continue to pray for America’s sins and 
conversions before your country could be destroyed or taken 
over.” 
 
 
 
Monday, June 27, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you sleep at night, you are 
trusting that you will not be disturbed by any outside 
events.  Many become unconscious that their sinful lives 
are offending Me, or they rationalize that what they are 
doing is not sinful.  Lot and his family were directed by 
the angels to leave Sodom and Gomorrah because God could 
not find ten just people and He was about to destroy these 
towns.  I am merciful and just, and the innocent were 
protected that day, but those, who would not repent of 
their sins, were destroyed with fire and brimstone.  I have 
told you many times that you are the ones responsible for 
the consequences of your actions.  In every action you 
choose to love Me or reject Me.  The evil of the world will 
worsen in the tribulation, but I will bring My victory over 
sin with My Great Chastisement that will bring about an end 
to all evil on the earth.  This will be a chastisement by 
fire and not by water.  So have no fear of the end times 
because you know of My coming victory.  The evil ones will 
be chained in hell, but My faithful will enjoy My Era of 
Peace.”   
         
Tuesday, June 28, 2005: (St. Irenaeus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel reading My 
apostles were fearful of dying in the boat when a serious 
storm came up on the Sea of Galilee.  My apostles did not 
realize the extent of My powers as God’s Son, so they did 
not have faith that they would not die.  I calmed the sea 
and the winds and they wondered what manner of man was I 
that even the weather and the seas obeyed Me.  My apostles 
later were in even greater awe when they witnessed My 
Resurrection.  The vision shows you My glory and power that 
were manifested even more when I resurrected from the dead 
into My glorified Body.  When I appeared to My apostles 
after My Resurrection, they finally realized that I was a 
God-man with a real body.  My Resurrection is a hope for 
all people after death that if you follow My Will and My 
Commandments, you will also one day be resurrected into a 
glorified body as I was.  Calming the storm was just one of 
the miracles that I performed, but the greatest miracle was 



My rising from the dead because sin and death have no power 
over Me.  Rejoice, My children, because I am still sharing 
My miracles with you every day at Mass when the priest 
changes the bread and wine into My Body and Blood.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of My tabernacle 
in the center is not only how I want you to place Me in a 
prominent spot, but it also represents how I need to be the 
center of your life.  There are many distractions of 
possessions and entertainment that can occupy your time.  
If you do not control your earthly appetites, things of the 
world could take up all of your time without any time for 
your prayer life.  By constantly being busy with earthly 
affairs, you will not let Me come into your life.  These 
busy lines of traffic are an example of how you are rushing 
about to follow your own agenda.  It is an earthly 
temptation to want to be in complete control of your life.  
You should realize that I have placed you here for a 
specific mission to follow My plan for your life.  You can 
communicate your love to Me in prayer, but you need to make 
time in your life for Me.  Once you open your heart to Me, 
you can let Me into your life so I can lead you on your 
path to heaven.  You are to follow My mission in total 
consecration of all that you have over to Me.  This means 
that not only should you make time for Me, but you should 
give all of your time over to Me to carry out My agenda 
only in your life.” 
  
Wednesday, June 29, 2005: (St. Peter and St. Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these shadows of people 
standing represent how My faithful need to stand up for 
your faith no matter how much you may be persecuted.  In 
this evil age you are tested often by your society that is 
focused on worldly things and pleasures.  As you stand up 
to defend life against abortion, euthanasia, and even 
against living together in sin, you will face much 
opposition, but be true to My Word and never waiver from 
following My Law.  Even if others lead a sinful life, do 
not be convinced to follow them.  My faithful are called,  
as St. Peter and St. Paul, to go out to all the nations to 
witness to My Name and My death on the cross to save all 
people.  Those, who are like missionaries and spread My 
Gospel, will receive a prophet’s reward.  If you should 
convert any souls to be saved in My Name, do not take any 
credit for your work, but give all the glory to God.  If 
you should be instrumental in someone’s healing by your 
prayers, again give all the glory to God.  By being humble 
in your service to Me, instead of being prideful, you will 



gain more merits in heaven toward your being in heaven.  
Love Me always and let Me lead your lives in fulfilling 
your mission.  Then you, like St. Paul, can claim that you 
have fought the good fight and finished the course as I 
will welcome you to your prize of eternal life with Me in 
heaven.”           
 
Thursday, June 30, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you respond to My love, 
you do so with great joy, just as a flower blossoms in all 
directions.  When you wish to share My love with others, 
you do not just talk softly to a few, but you wish to shout 
it from the rooftops.  Each of My faithful know how much 
you treasure your gift of faith.  So you want to share this 
gift of mine with everyone who wants to listen to your 
message.  Every heart can rejoice to accept My call to 
holiness.  Pray for all sinners that they may come to know 
the beauty of My love.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you pray for your 
intentions, let them be for anything that will help your 
soul or the souls of others.  Do not focus on earthly 
things for your intentions, but focus on the best spiritual 
gift that you could give to someone.  This may be a Mass 
intention or a rosary intention.  Masses said for the 
living can help free demons from people or their houses.  
Masses said for the dead can help them greatly in reducing 
their time in purgatory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, hanging out your washed 
laundry represents how your souls can be cleansed from your 
sins in Confession.  They also are a public display of what 
you have done wrong in My sight.  After Confession, your 
soul is pure, but you can dirty your soul again with your 
sins, just as your clean clothes can be dirtied by falling 
into the filth of the dirt. Watch your every action and be 
able to keep your souls pure.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you see a small fire 
starting in a forest, you struggle to put it out quickly 
before it spreads to a large fire that is much harder to 
put out.  This is true of sin in your souls as well.  Your 
habitual sin can grow into more serious sin and you need 
frequent Confession to return to a white soul.  At your 
judgment you could even see more flames that could be from 
purgatory or hell that are always present as cleansing or 
eternal punishment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, water leakage in a roof can be 
an increasing problem as the hole worsens or the walls 
could have increasing damage.  Again the damage requires a 



rapid fix to prevent further damage.  It is even more 
important with sin on your souls, because as sin increases 
to darken your soul, it becomes harder to seek My 
forgiveness because of your weakness to sin.  Your souls 
need constant maintenance with frequent Confession, to keep 
the house of your soul holy and pure.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your body has various 
requirements to survive.  One is sufficient water to carry 
food in and toxins out of your body.  Another is to have 
sufficient oxygen for proper consuming of energy in your 
cells.  In your souls you need sufficient grace as your 
spiritual life blood to survive.  Another is the 
nourishment of your soul by receiving My Bread and Wine in 
Holy Communion.  Look to My sacraments to heal your 
spiritual ills and save your soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know full well how much 
sleep that your body requires every day to stay fully 
refreshed in the morning.  You also feel the effects of 
your physical endurance when you do not get enough sleep.  
In your soul you also know your own spiritual endurance to 
various temptations of sin.  Many times avoiding temptation 
is your best prevention.  You also know that once you are 
weak in your sins that you are susceptible to even greater 
sin.  Again your best defense against sin is daily prayer 
and frequent Confession.  Know your weaknesses and how to 
prevent sin from leading you astray from the faith.” 


